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Research Update:

U.K.-Based Social Housing Association
Stonewater Ltd. Assigned 'A+' Rating; Outlook
Stable

Overview

• In our view, Stonewater Ltd.'s focus on core social housing services
promotes predictable income streams, mitigating sectorwide pressures from
welfare reforms.

• We expect Stonewater to display modest exposure to market-related
activities as the group gradually increases development into
shared-ownership tenures under its current development plan.

• We view Stonewater's prudent response to regulatory changes, through
rationalization and cost savings, as supporting its credit strength.

• We are assigning our 'A+' long-term issuer credit rating to Stonewater.

• The stable outlook reflects our expectations that Stonewater will
implement its development plan such that profitability will remain solid,
particularly thanks to continuous cost reduction and contained debt
through 2021.

Rating Action

On Aug. 8, 2018, S&P Global Ratings assigned its 'A+' long-term issuer credit
rating to U.K.-based social housing association Stonewater Ltd. The outlook is
stable.

Rationale

The rating reflects that we expect Stonewater to demonstrate stable financial
performance through efficiently managed costs and strong profitability from
its expanding property portfolio, which focuses closely on traditional social
housing. This will negate pressure from welfare reforms and mitigate risks
from higher leverage as Stonewater pursues its development program, supporting
balance sheet resilience through 2021. As such, we project debt service
metrics to remain contained over our 2019-2021 forecast horizon.

We think that Stonewater benefits from operating in an industry of low risk,
predominantly due to its anti-cyclical nature and strong oversight from the
Regulator of Social Housing. Operations also profit from the company's
widespread geographical reach, promoting revenue generation that is less
susceptible to economic trends of specific areas. The diversified economic
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fundamentals are partly counterbalanced by Stonewater's weaker demand profile
in some areas of operation compared with peer social housing providers based
in London and the South East, as demonstrated by Stonewater's lower average
population growth of 0.7% and narrower gap between social and market rent with
the average social rent currently standing at around 60% of market rent.
Moreover, operating a geographically diverse business entails challenges in
terms of efficient communication across Stonewater's employees and tenants. In
this regard, we view positively the recent introduction of an extensive
digitalization program, supporting improved communication across stakeholders
and increased customer satisfaction.

We consider the quality of Stonewater's assets to be a rating strength. The
property portfolio is relatively young--with an average age of 25 years--and
assets are consistently maintained, in line with the generally high standards
in the sector. Voids are low, below 2% at present, despite having increased in
the past two years. We note that management has effectively implemented
measures to address the recent rise in vacancies, including the simplification
of application forms and establishing newly agreed processes with local
authorities and their waiting lists. Although arrears are currently modest, at
around 4%, we remain cautious as rent loss could increase amid the rollout of
welfare reforms, including the government's flagship "universal credit"
program.

Stonewater's management proactively responds to changes in the sector and the
markets, which we view as prudent. For instance, we note that the group's
strategy was recently adapted such that planned development increased from 700
to 1,000 units per year from 2019 onward following the U.K. government's
announcement on rent settlement, while taking advantage of the low interest
rate environment. We also recognize Stonewater's effective cost management
through efficiency measures such as rationalization of offices, reduced
headcount, and recent initiatives to digitalize internal processes.

We project that Stonewater will demonstrate a solid financial performance,
with an S&P Global Ratings-adjusted five-year average EBITDA margin of 35.7%.
The group's turnover has been boosted by an expansion of its property stock,
which increased by 717 homes in fiscal year (FY) 2017 (ending March 31) and by
612 homes in FY2018, resulting in higher rental income and shared ownership
receipts. Like many social housing providers in the sector, Stonewater has
started to look into alternative ways to generate income to address welfare
reforms and declining government funding grants. As such, we expect Stonewater
to remain focused on traditional social housing while gradually increasing its
exposure to market-related activities, primarily through first-tranche shared
ownership sales. Moreover, we expect a slight rise in such activity in FY2021,
when the group is set to launch a small pilot of outright sales. We therefore
project that market-related activities will account for about 17% of revenues
in FY2021, which could bring some uncertainty to profitability given that
earnings related to development-for-sale are naturally more volatile.

We expect operating costs to be contained as we believe management will remain
committed to achieving cost savings and efficiency gains through investments
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in digitalization over the next few years. We also think profitability will
pick up by FY2021, when the 1% rent cut policy will no longer be in force, and
Stonewater will be able to increase social rent by the consumer price index
(CPI) plus 1%. As such, we project sound adjusted EBITDA margins of 34%, on
average, under our base case.

To fund its ambitious development program, we expect Stonewater to increase
borrowings by approximately £86 million over FY2019-FY2021. Projected healthy
profitability margins and the low interest rate environment support stable
debt sustainability metrics. Under our base case, we expect Stonewater to
maintain debt to adjusted EBITDA at 12x-14x, with margins peaking in FY2020
but trending toward the lower end of the range by FY2021. We expect interest
coverage to remain stable at 1.9x, on average, over FY2019-FY2021.

We consider that Stonewater has a moderately high likelihood of support from
the U.K. government (AA/Negative/A-1+), working through the Regulator of
Social Housing, if needed. This has no impact on the ratings. In accordance
with our criteria for government-related entities, we base our view of a
moderately high likelihood of extraordinary government support on our
assessment of Stonewater's important role for the U.K. government, its public
policy mandate, and the company's strong link with the government
(demonstrated by the latter's track record of providing strong credit support
in certain circumstances).

Liquidity

We expect Stonewater's liquidity position to be strong over the next 12
months, with sources of liquidity of around £375 million covering uses of
around £193 million by 2.97x.

We project that Stonewater will have the following sources of liquidity:
• Adjusted EBITDA as a proxy for cash flow from operations of £61 million;

• £102.3 million of cash and cash equivalents;

• Asset sales of £13 million;

• Undrawn committed facilities of £194 million; and

• Around £4 million of government grants.

We project the following liquidity uses:
• Adjusted capital expenditure of £125.9 million; and

• £67.6 million of interest and principal repayments.

Outlook

The stable outlook reflects our base-case expectation that Stonewater will
continue to benefit from its strong asset quality and operations, and that
management will succeed in implementing its development plan such that its
financial performance and debt leverage will remain solid over the next two
years.
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Downside scenario

We could lower the rating if Stonewater's management failed to contain
expenses within the assumptions of the current business plan, leading to
considerably lower-than-anticipated margins. Such a deviation from the current
plan would result in a deterioration of liquidity and debt sustainability
metrics.

Upside scenario

We could raise the rating on Stonewater if we observed a structural
improvement in the company's financial profile beyond our base-case
projections, such that adjusted EBITDA to revenue structurally improved to
levels above 40%. This would improve the company's debt profile.

Ratings Score Snapshot

Table 1

Stonewater Ratings Score Snapshot

Industry risk 2

Economic fundamentals and market dependencies 3

Strategy and management 3

Asset quality and operational performance 1

Enterprise profile 2

Financial performance 3

Debt profile 3

Liquidity 2

Financial policies 2

Financial profile 3

S&P Global Ratings' analysis of social housing providers' creditworthiness rests on our scoring of eight key rating factors: (i) industry risk; (ii)

economic fundamentals and market dependencies; (iii) strategy and management; (iv) asset quality; (v) financial performance; (vi) debt profile; (vii)

liquidity; and (viii) financial policies. Each of the factors is assessed on a continuum spanning from 1 (strongest) to 6 (weakest). S&P Global

Ratings' "Methodology For Rating Public And Nonprofit Social Housing Providers," published Dec. 17, 2014, and "Rating Government-Related

Entities: Methodology And Assumptions," published March 25, 2015, detail how we derive and combine the scores, and then determine each

social housing provider's stand-alone credit profile and the issuer credit rating. In accordance with S&P Global Ratings'public and nonprofit social

housing providers methodology, a change in score does not in all cases lead to a change in the rating, nor is a change in the rating necessarily

predicated on changes in one or more of the scores. In determining the final rating, the committee can make use of the flexibility afforded by

paragraphs 12-17 of "Methodology For Rating Public And Nonprofit Social Housing Providers."

Key Statistics

Table 2

Stonewater Selected Financial Indicators

--Year ended March 31--

(Mil. £) 2017a 2018e 2019bc 2020bc 2021bc

Number of units owned or managed 30,853.0 31,176.0 31,776.0 32,696.0 33,547.0

Vacancy rates (% of rent net of identifiable service charge) 1.2 1.7 N.A. N.A. N.A.
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Table 2

Stonewater Selected Financial Indicators (cont.)

--Year ended March 31--

(Mil. £) 2017a 2018e 2019bc 2020bc 2021bc

Arrears (% of rent net of identifiable service charge)* 4.3 N.A. N.A. N.A. N.A.

Revenue§ 173.5 180.0 179.1 193.5 212.9

Share of revenue from nontraditional activities (%) 9.3 11.0 9.7 14.6 17.9

EBITDA† 70.0 64.4 61.2 64.0 74.8

EBITDA/revenue (%) 40.3 35.8 34.2 33.1 35.1

Interest expense 33.7 31.8 33.0 34.2 35.8

Debt/EBITDA (x) 11.2 13.3 14.1 14.4 12.7

EBITDA/interest coverage** (x) 2.1 2.0 1.9 1.9 2.1

Capital expense† 55.4 79.2 136.6 115.3 103.3

Debt 782.3 857.6 865.6 919.4 951.6

Housing properties (according to balance sheet valuation) 1,666.5 1,699.1 1,809.2 1,888.6 1,951.2

Loan to value of properties (%) 46.9 50.5 47.8 48.7 48.8

Cash and liquid assets 41.9 108.0 28.1 24.9 21.5

*Rent and service charge arrears. §Adjusted for grant amortization. †Adjusted for capitalized repairs. **Including capitalized interest. a--Actual.

e--Estimate. bc--Base case reflects S&P Global Ratings' expectations of the most likely scenario. N.A.--Not available.
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Related Research
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Market Downturn?, Sept. 25, 2017
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Stonewater Ltd.
Issuer Credit Rating A+/Stable/--

Certain terms used in this report, particularly certain adjectives used to
express our view on rating relevant factors, have specific meanings ascribed
to them in our criteria, and should therefore be read in conjunction with such
criteria. Please see Ratings Criteria at www.standardandpoors.com for further
information. Complete ratings information is available to subscribers of
RatingsDirect at www.capitaliq.com. All ratings affected by this rating action
can be found on S&P Global Ratings' public website at
www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search box located in the left
column. Alternatively, call one of the following S&P Global Ratings numbers:
Client Support Europe (44) 20-7176-7176; London Press Office (44)
20-7176-3605; Paris (33) 1-4420-6708; Frankfurt (49) 69-33-999-225; Stockholm
(46) 8-440-5914; or Moscow 7 (495) 783-4009.
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